PARISH OF STRADBROKE

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
held in the COMMUNITY CENTRE, STRADBROKE on

THURSDAY, 29 APRIL 2010 AT 7.30PM
Present:  18 members of the public

In attendance:  Cllr Guy McGregor (SCC); Cllr Stuart Gemmill (MSDC); Chris Fry (MSDC); Stuart Murdy and Anselm Gurney (SLM/Stradbroke Pool); Carol A Smy (Clerk to the Parish Council) 

1. The Chairman of the Parish Council, Ann Kerr, welcomed everyone to the meeting.  Apologies for absence were received from Melanie Barrow, Head of Stradbroke Primary School; Peter Chetwynd, Chairman Stradbroke Sports and Community Centre; 
2. The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 16th April 2009 were unanimously approved and signed.
3. There were no matters of report arising from the Minutes.
4. The Chairman of Stradbroke Parish Council, Ann Kerr, presented the 115th Annual Report which is appended to these minutes.
5. The report from Community Beat Officer, PCSO Steve Long is appended to these minutes.
6. County Councillor Guy McGregor reported that the increase in council tax levied by Suffolk County Council was the lowest in its history.  During 2009/10 £9.3m savings had been made whilst maintaining services and Suffolk was the 2nd best performing county council in the country.  Winter had been difficult for the Highways Department but Cllr McGregor paid tribute to the gritter drivers who had worked 12 hour on/12 hour off shift through the worst period to ensure all major roads were kept as clear and safe as possible.  An unexpected grant from Central Government had been boosted by savings moved from the Waste budget - made possible by the enormous savings on projected Land Tax payments as a result of the exceptional level of recycling.  Cllr McGregor concluded by thanking the Parish Council for always making him so welcome at its meetings.
The following issue was raised:

Court House - Margaret Norris was concerned that SCC might not continue to fund the Court House; would it be abandoned and with it the Library?  Nothing had been heard but Cllr McGregor would make enquiries and inform the Clerk if need be.  Maureen John had been assured the Library was safe in the building which was used by other groups.
7. The report from District Councillor, Stuart Gemmill, is appended to these minutes.    Cllr Gemmill was asked how the £1.2m Housing and Planning Development grant would be used and he was able to report that although some money had been put into reserves some had been spent on new software for the Planning Department.
8. Stuart Murdy & Anselm Gurney gave a presentation on the proposed gym facility at Stradbroke Pool.  Information on position and design is appended to these minutes.  Chris Fry added that the partnership with SLM was for 10 years from 2005 and with five years left to run the gym facility made economic sense and would not be a cost on the residents.  Plans ere being drawn up and a contract would be put out to tender following planning permission being granted.  There would be separate changing areas from those used by swimmers and it was hoped the gym would bring in people from a wide area.  It would be modelled on the Stowmarket facility but on a smaller scale. 

The following questions were posed: 

Quality and amount of equipment - there would be 30 stations - free weights, resistance training, 
cardio training, running and rowing machines, all of which would be of the highest specification and 
quality.  

Cost - not yet determined but the top level of membership would be in the region of £33 per month. 

Both regular membership and pay as you go would likely be available with concessions for certain 

groups.  The facility would be as affordable as possible.  
Timescale - aiming for the end of October depending on planning permission.  If that date were to 

slip then the end of January was likely for the launch.     
Damage to drainage project - that had been taken into account.

Access - there would be space for parking and movement around the recycling point and space for 

buses.          
Opening hours - it was likely these would be extended to meet demand if it were there.
9. The report from the Head of Stradbroke Business & Enterprise College, Andrew Bloom, is appended to these minutes. He and the Chairman of Governors, Andrew Smith, were able to attend briefly to introduce the new Head.  Mr Bloom stated he was very keen to build links with the community to ensure that SBEC was a fully integrated part of the village.  He as very impressed with the facilities he had seen so far available in Stradbroke.
The following questions were asked:

Parking - there were concerns at parking outside the school which caused difficulties with the movement of traffic, including buses.  Mr Bloom was happy for regular reminders to be sent out to parents.

Badminton - there have been difficulties over the past 2/3 years and there were problems of access so a new spirit of community was welcome.  The school would work with the village and clubs to maximise benefits from the facilities to all.

Closure at holiday times - the Head suggested a meeting be held, possible once or twice a year to plan for future use and keep an open dialogue going.
10. The report from the Head of Stradbroke CEVCP School, Melanie Barrow, is appended to these minutes.
11. The Stradbroke Monthly report was presented by Mike Readman and a paper showing targets is appended to these minutes. It was felt the magazine was now more balanced between advertising and content and it was gratifying that in 2009/10 there had only been two bad debts.  The new copier had eased the printing process which was now much faster and there had been a good deal of positive feedback; the magazine was appreciated and extra copies often requested.  Clare Beaumont and Vicky Grattan, both new to the village, were keen to take on the editorship.  Tony Ambler was thanked for all his hard work during his term as Editor.  Claire Hargrave was thanked for the setting of the magazine - not an easy task as Claire changes the layout with each edition to maintain a fresh perspective. 
12. Reports from Village Organisations

12.1 Community Centre - the Chairman’s report is appended to these minutes.  Additional points were made by Ann Kerr that following the development of the Sure Start project in the Community Centre  various improvements had been made including new furniture and decoration, refurbishment in the Sports Bar, a new PA system in the main hall and a refurbished floor for which thanks were extended to David Merritt, Peter Shelford and Nick Stones.  The committee was looking to extend the building to double the storage area and grants were being applied for to supplement funds.  The cinema evenings had proved very popular and had raised funds.  It was noted that money may become available for wifi/internet access in the future. 
12.2 PCC - Rev David Steere reported that the PCC website was still in use and was using a new programme.  Maintenance of the church was ongoing and £25,m had been spent over the years particularly on the tower and roof but the masonry and lead on the aisle roof had to be attended to.  In October 2009 the diocesan architect had conducted the quinquennial report.  Bequests had been used for urgent maintenance; the churchyard was well cared for and it was hoped to continue to fly the flag, as appropriate.  A sponsored abseil from the tower would take place in June.  Rev Streeter concluded with offering his support to the Inter Village Sports Team led by Don Darling.  
12.3 Stradbroke Local History Group - Mike Readman reported that lots of items of interest were still being offered to the archive.  Slide shows were well attended (audiences of 70+) and these brought in more items of information.  A fireproof cabinet was purchased jointly with the Parish Council for the storage of archive documents.  There had been numerous enquiries from outside the village as a result of family research.
12.4 SBEC Governors - no report 
12.5 Stradbroke CEVCP School Governors - James Hargrave, Chairman of Governors had nothing to add to the Headteacher’s report.
12.6 Women’s Institute  - no report
12.7 Youth Football - Mike Readman reported that he and Don Darling had opened up training sessions for all up to the age of 16/17, modelled on the Cricket Club’s success with youth teams.  Over 50 young people were turning up to train and it was hoped that two teams could be in leagues next year.  Mike recorded thanks to the Charitable Trust for its support and to the Parish Council for future support.
12.8 Village Website - James Hargrave’s report is appended to these minutes.  He included a report on Radio Stradbroke.
12.9 Footpath Warden’s report - Gerald Jenkins reported that there were still 12 miles of footpaths which are cut 2/3 times per annum.  All were well signed, well used and have steadily widened over the years.  
12.10 Stradbroke Charitable Trust - Peter Smith, Chairman, reported that the Trustees had been pleased to assist with the cost of the Playing Field Drainage Project.  A compound for equipment had also been provided by the Trust.  The 521m Elvin Fitness Track, around the perimeter of the Playing Field, had been completed as a result of a generous bequest from Reg Elvin and grant aid from Mid Suffolk District Council and was being put to good use already.  It was stressed that the Trust had not used PC money for the track or equipment; indeed the Trust’s income enabled grants to be applied for and in the past three years £69k in grants had been obtained and £35k of Trust money had been spent.  The Track would be formally opened by Dr Morris on 8 May 2010 with a fun morning of fitness and activity.  Donations had been made to various clubs during the past year and expenses incurred at the surgery.  The Trust would like to focus on young people for its next project and suggestions were encouraged.  Peter concluded by thanking his fellow Trustees: Judy Castleton, Gerald Jenkins, Ann Kerr and Roger Turkington for their support and hard work for the Trust and the village.  Their special skills have enabled the trust to be so successful.
12.11 Bowls - it was a great pleasure to see the White Hart reopened and thus the Bowls club regaining its Clubhouse!  A team would be part of the Village Games. 
12.12 Stradbroke Cricket Club - Richard Pierce-Saunderson reported that a charity match was to take place between Stradbroke and Suffolk on 18 June 2010 to raise funds that would be equally split between Help for Heroes and the James Grigg Memorial fund.  It was hoped a fixture could be arranged between Stradbroke and the Royal Anglians, James Grigg’s regiment.  

12.13 Good Neighbours - Jane Gemmill reported that 206 tasks had been undertaken in the past year and more volunteer drivers were needed.

13. Presentation of Audited Annual Return of Parish Council Accounts to Year Ended 31st March 2009.  Full copies of the accounts are always available from the Clerk.
14. Any other business:
14.1 A rubbish bin was required for the playing field - this would be installed soon by the Parish Council.
14.2 There had been rubbish, including bottles, on the Play Park by the Community Centre.  It 



was stressed that if this sort of thing were reported to the Clerk steps could be taken to deal 



with it.  It was not Trevor’s job to take instruction from residents on what tasks he should 



undertake.

14.3 First Responders were doing an excellent job in the village.

14.4 Provision of just the audited accounts at the meeting was queried.  As per the Freedom of Information Act all the accounts are available via the Clerk.  When there is a drive to cut waste it seems preferable to distribute the audited information at the APM rather than print a great deal of redundant paperwork and those who are interested can have copies of wider detail on request.

14.5 Ann Kerr reported that she had been contacted through the website to investigate the possibility of a mobile NHS dentist service for the village.  It would be an appointment service operating, initially, on one day per week from a mobile surgery based in the Community Centre Car Park.  This was welcomed and more information would be posted in the Stradbroke Monthly as it became available.

15. There being no further business the Chairman thanked all volunteers whose hard work makes the village such a good, vibrant place to live and closed the Meeting at 21.35.  Refreshments were served.
Signed:
Chairman, Stradbroke Parish Council
Clerk to the Council: Carol A Smy                          01379 384679                                             clerkspc@thesmys.com

